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THE ANN ARBOR DEPOT 

A First Phase Investigation of Location Alternatives 
for Rail Passenger Facilities 

SECTION I: 
INTRODUCTION 

BA CKG ROUND: 

On the 17th of April, 1979, William Barwis, Manager 

of the Rail Passenger Operations Section (UPTRAN), 

~1ichigan Department of Transportation (MDOT), sent 

a letter to Mayor Louis D. Belcher (see Appendix A) 

requesting assistance in dealing with the Ann Arbor 

train station. The letter outlined perceived needs 

~s well as a bit of history about recent develop

ments at the train station involving an expansion 

of the commuter waiting space. The letter asked 

for guidance and assistance, stating that "Ann 

Arbor is the second heaviest Amtrak station in 

Michigan, and deserves adequate station and parking 

facilities" • The letter asked, "should we remain 

in the general location of the existing depot, or 

should it (the station) be moved elsewhere?". 

Mayor Belcher responded indicating that Mr. Martin 

Overhiser, Director of Planning, would take the 

responsibility for further contact with Mr. Barwis, 

and that Ann Arbdr is nore than willing to cooper

ate in addressing the questions raised. 

Two neetings, arranged by Mr. Overhiser, were held 

subsequent to this correspondence, the first being 

on the 6th of June, 1979. Messrs. William Barwis 

and Glen Rigdon of UPTRAN, ~lr. Ted Craig, District 

Supervisor fron AMTRAK, and ~lr. Martin Overhiser 

gathered to discuss the s~tuation and decided that 



there were two things in need of doing: I) an 

immediate solution to satisfy this winter's 

requirement for enlarged and protected waiting 

space; 2) a longer look at what would be the even

tual fate of Ann Arbor's railroad station. As a 

resul t, work began to locate and then purchase or 

rent temporary trailers to solve one of the immedi

a te problems. To solve sl ightly longer-range is

sues, Mr. Overhiser was to contact other agencies 

that could assist in identifying possible location 

and evaluation criteria for determining the best 

course of action to take in the search for improved 

facilities. 

On the 13th 

Fred Mayer, 

Robbins and 

of June, a meeting took place among 

Uni versi ty of Michigan Planner; John 

Leigh Chizek, Ann Arbor Department of 

Streets, Traffic and Parking (STP); Tom Hackley, 

Ann Arbor Transportation Authority (AATA); Bob 

Polens, Ann Arbor/Ypsilanti Urban Area Transporta

tion Study Committee (UATS); Tom Fegan, County 

Planning; Clark Charnetski ,Vice Chairman of 

Michigan Association of Railroad Passengers (MARP); 

and Martin Overhiser, City Planning Director. The 

group identified several alternative locations for 

passenger facil i ty improvements, and in the pro

cess, made an attempt at 1 isting criteria which 

could be used in evaluating possible locations. 

The end result of this meeting was, in effect, a 

series of potential locations and potential evalua

tion criteria (see Appendix B). This report, then, 

begins where that meeting ended. 

PURPOSE OF THE STUDY: 

The intent of this study is not to make conclusions 
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about what should or should not be. Rather, its 

purpose is to provide infornation which can be used 

as a guide to naking decisions about the future of 

the Ann Arbor train station. The group that net on 

the 13th of June took a broad and unconstrained 

view of various train station possibilities and 

location characteristics. They neither benefited 

from nor were constrained by specific knowledge 

about future options for change in the developnent 

of a train station facility. An inportant step, 

and first for this study, was to deternine just how 

the Depot might change prograr.unatically. program 

alternatives for use could imply different physical 

developnents or arrangenent of those uses on the 

land. Understanding what could happen to the train 

station as a physical entity is necessary prior to 

evaluating any specific, pre-selected sites, or in 

identifying yet other potential locations. 

The nethod this study employed to understand what 

changes are possible for use in and around the 

existing railroad station was to neet with and 

interview the vast variety of people that are in-

volved in one way or another with the station, with 

rail transportation, and with other forms of public 

transportation in the Ann Arbor area. 

The "interviews were designed to gather individual 

comnentary--personal and agency . perspectives--

regarding the various needs and desires, attitudes 

and points of view, and real information about what 

exists and projected infon~ation speculating what 

should or could happen. The list of individuals 

contacted includes: fron M1TRAK, ~ed Craig, R. 

Batten and Robert A. Nedzesky: frop] the Departnent 

of Transportation, UPTRAN Division, Scott Hercik 
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(Division Manager replacing Mr. Barwis), Glen 

Rigdon, Steve Cook and Harry Carlson; fron the 

Southeastern Michigan Transportation Authority, 

Julien "olfe; fror:! the Michigan Association of 

Railroad Passengers, Clark Charnetski; fro!" the Ann 

Arbor Transportation Auti)ori ty, Richard Simonetta 

and Tom Hackley; from the Ann Arbor/Ypsilanti Urban 

Area Transportation Study Cor.1mi ttee, Bob Polens; 

from the University of ~lichigan, Ken Korman; fron 

the County Planning Commission, TOr:! Fegan; from the 

Ann Arbor Department of Streets, Traffic and Park

ing, Leigh Chizek; fron the C. A. Muer Corporation, 

Dieter Boehn; and, fron the adjacent residential 

area, Letty vJickliffe and Bill DeBrooke. 

All of these people have an interest in the issue 

in one way or another. While not all inClusive, 

they are r:!ost of the players or the agencies in

volved in the future .of the Ann Arbor depot, as 

indicated by Illustration No. 1. The infornation 

gained from these sessions has been sorted into: a 

section docw1enting existing conditions· in the area 

of the present station; another concerned with pro

grammatic changes as known and desired at this 

point in time. 

The nethodology also included another step, that of 

gathering and sifting infornation· concerned with 

alternate potential locations. How large are the 

individual parcels? How are they owned and used? 

"hat are other important physical considerations? 

All are examples of the questions asked. The list 

resulting fran the June 13, 1979 neeting is herein 

rev iewed and broadly cOr:!mented on, as well as are 

other possible locations identified during the 

study. 
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CONTEXT FOR READING FURTHER: 

One of the nost visible results of this first draft 

study is the obvious need to coordinate transporta-

t ion sys tens. The train station cannot exist in 

isolation. In the arena of public transportation, 

all modes of movement are inevitably mixed at some 

point in time. Al so overwhelmingly apparent was 

the spirit of cooperation expressed by those inter

viewed. The various agencies and individuals 

recognize the benefits to be gained from a support

ive relationship. What will need to take place, as 

this train station study continues, is the coalesc

ing of everyone into a team quite capable of accom

plishing improvenents to the Ann Arbor train sta

tion. This coordinating and sustaining role, as it 

is in the best interests of Ann Arbor as a city, 

should be the responsibility of the City. 

A second context is that of time. It is important 

to realize that there are several time frames to 

consider. The first is historical: what has hap-

pened to the depot to date, which includes what 

exists there today. The second time frame is the 

near or short-range future: from 1979-1984. This 

period was defined by the anticipated 1984 SEMTA 

takeover of the Ann Arbor/Detroit COr.lmuter train 

service. Time frame three, an intermediate length 

view to the future, extends from 1985 to the year 

2000. The las t time frame is a long view, and 

involves thinking about the year 2001 and beyond. 

Discussions must range across the continuum, span

hing from the past to the distant future. As we do 

this, it is important to acknowledge that we know 

the most about the past and the least about the far 

distant future. As a result, we should recognize 
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that, in making decisions now, we can only look 

ahead with near-term accuracy. We can equip our

selves today to design for tomorrow with an eye 

cast toward the future. But, at this moment in 

time, we are unable to pred ict exactly what the 

longer-range tomorrows will bring. The far view 

will have to achieve greater clarity with the 

passage of time. 

Being aware of this should enable us to appreciate 

the value of flexibility, in that decisions reached 

now should be able to lead in 17l0re than one im

movable or fixed direction. Today's accord and 

follow-up action should have several well con-

sidered alternative futures. One function of this 

report, then, is to articulate relationships be

tween decisions in the various time frames, for one 

leads to the next, both literally and figuratively. 

A third point to consider as background to reading 

the whole is that there are two kinds of rail pas

sengers, and as w~ will discuss later in this 

report, the two are quite different. 

own set of characteristics. One 

Each has its 

is the· short-

distance commuter who uses the Michigan Executive 

(the Jackson to Detroit and return) to go to and 

from work, five days a week. The second is the 

long-distanc~ business or vacation, more leisurely 

traveler who currently has three additional trains 

to choose from. The evolution of the Ann Arbor 

depot is nei tiler a long-d istance nor a short

distance passenger problem. A solution to future 

facilities involves satisfying the requirel7lents of 

both. 

One other factor should be considered although 
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little is known about its potential growth--small 

parcel and express freight is a function which, if 

promoted by AMTRAK, could have major access and 

storage requirements. 
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SECTION II: 
INVESTIGATIVE CONTENT 

OVERVIEW: 

The general information presented so far has been 

done so within SECTION I: INTRODUCTION. The sub

j ect matter to follow is grouped into three add i

tional segments each with subsections. 

SECTION II: FINDINGS outlines bas.ic data, that 

which is needed to develop criteria for change. 

The subsections include discussions of existing 

conditions, future program considerations, and 

potential alternate locations. Please refer to 

Illustration No.2. 

SECTION III: REACHING CLOSURE presents an analysis 

of the Section II information, and drawing from the 

various relationships between data, outlines a dis

cussion of major issues. The result of this effort 

will be the determination of a location for facili

ties improvements. 

SECTION IV: THE NEXT STEPS reviews how progress 

might continue once a location for future facili

ties improvements has been selected. 
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SECTION IIA. 
FINDINGS: EXISTING CONDITIONS 

In order to propose change, it is necessary to un

derstand what exists; but more importantly, one 

must know what is good about what exists, and what 

is not. Consideration of what exists in the area 

of the· present station can be grouped into six 

associations: (1) The Depot is a· build ing that is 

on the National Register of Historic Places. It is 

in oneof.Ann Arbor' searliest historic districts; 

(2) . The adjacent neighborhood character; (3) As a 

restaurant,· the Gandy Dancer. has a regional reputa

tion and generates much activity; (4) The Ann Arbor 

AM.TRAK station is also a very busy facility; (5) 

Now that Summit Park exists and Summit Street was 

closed between Fourth and Fifth Avenues, Depot 

Street has become a more important local connector 

street. It is possible that this will be even more 

so as the Fuller/Glen street improvements are im

plemented; (6) The relationship and past coopera

tive efforts between AMTRAK and the Gandy Dancer. 

THE HISTORY OF THE ANN ARBOR DEPOT: 

The following description is from "Historic Build

ings, Ann Arbor, Michigan", published by the Ann 

Arbor Historic District Conmission: 

MICHIGAN CENTRAL RAILROAD DEPOT 

Buil t in 1886, this elegant structure was con
sidered to be the finest station on the Michigan 
Central line. The first depot, built when the 
Michigan Central Railroad cane to Ann Arbor in 
1839, was located further west on the other side of 
Broadway. A two-story section of that structure 
was later moved to the southeast corner of Beakes 
Street and North Fifth Avenue where it still stands 
in use as a residence. 
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ILLUSTRATION 3 

Michigan Central 
by 
CHARLES CICCARELLI 

~""'J..u.-u .. <'J. Depot - early 1930's 



Spier and Rohns, architects for the new build ing, 
designed it in the Richardsonian Romanesque style 
popular at the time. The heavy stone walls, deep
set, round-arched openings, the asymmetry of the 
composition with its square squat tower and tall 
chimney, all expressed the strength, solidity, and 
prestige of the railroad, then at the ze,nith of its 
power. Elegant details, stained glass windows, and 
two large terra cotta fireplaces further embel
lished the interior. The contractors took special 
care in the choice and fitting of the stone, which 
was quarried a short distance up the Huron River at 
Foster's Station on Maple Road. The two smaller 
build ings, a Railway Express office and a baggage 
station, were connected to the central structure by 
a low metal canopy running along the track side. 

In 1969, the C. A. Muer Corporation purchased the 
property from the Penn Central Railroad. Muer' s 
renovation of the main build ing turned it into a 
charming restaurant, the Gandy Dancer, with a new 
balcony in the interior and a service wing added to 
the west end. In 1976, an expansion of the kitchen 
and dining. area filled the space between the r:lain 

'structure and the east Baggage building. Resurgent 
AMTRA~ pasenger traffic now leaves from the former 
Express office at the west end. 

Judging by the public interest in the previous 

development projects involving the Depot, future 

alternatives to it and suggestions for change in 

the vicinity of this historic structure will be 

equally vis ible to the Ann Arbor community. The 

emotional value of' the build ing to Ann Arbor is 

without question. Future proposals for change 

should be measured against this sentiment. 

THE ADJACENT NEIGHBORHOOD: 

The surround ing streets are largely residential. 

It is a neighborhood that has stabilized, and the 

City in its recent actions has supported this 

directly • Summit Park, street resurfacing, curb 

cuts, sidewalk improvements, etc., are helping a 

once industrial looking Depot Street and vicinity 
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change its image. The restoration and adaptive 

use of the Depot could be considered as one of the 

early catalysts to these changes. Washtenaw Lumber 

in itself, clean and tidy, is a remaining vestige 

of the earlier character. The intensity of land 

uses along Depot Street west of the Broadway Bridge 

has decreased in recent years. 

It is a highly diversified neighborhood with 

single-family homes and larger apartment buildings; 

neighborhood as well as city-wide commercial facil

ities; recreation opportunities from tot lots to a 

neighborhood park; and, within easy walking dis-

tance to the downtown. One of the older parts of 

Ann Arbor, it is demographically as mixed as it is 

rich in heritage. 

One last existing fact worthy of recognition is the 

presence of City parkland along the river to the 

north of the Depot and east of the Broadway Bridge. 

It is currently not very visible and serves mostly 

as a walkway or shortcut from State Street north 

toward Plymouth and Broadway Streets. 

THE GANDY DANCER: 

The Gandy Dancer owns approx imate'ly 1.9 acres of 

land bounded by the train station waiting platform, 

State Street, the hillside on the south and the 

Broadway Street Bridge. A permanent easement was 

granted to the City in 1975, guaranteeing access 

across this land in perpetuity. The bricks used to 

pave the street are not to be removed under the' 

provisions of the Historic District Ordinance. The 

parking places on the public street in front of the 

building are controlled by the restaurant. 50 such 
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spaces exist, not including the taxi stand. As 

shown on Illustration No.5, the restaurant conplex 

also includes an off-street parking lot to the east 

which holds an additional 40 cars. 

Inside, the restaurant seats approximately 240 

persons. It is open for lunch from 11: 30 until 

2:30, and ·for dinner, from 5:00 until Midnight. 

The average dinner party occupies its table for 

over two hours. However, during peak periods such 

as the football season,· the restaurant can serve up 

to 800 persons in one day. 

As is now being experienced, parking is a problen 

for the restaurant as it is for the train station. 

This is especially the case during the day, when 

both activities overlap significantly. 

THE ArITRAK DEPOT: 

As stated previously, the Ann Arbor station is the 

second busiest train station in the state. There 

has been a slow but steady increase of about 15 % 

per year over the last five years. There are cur

rently eight train stops a day (Illustration No. 

6), four in each direction (eastbound and west

bound). The Hichigan Executive is the CO~lnuter 

train running fron Jackson to Detroit ana back. 

The othe.rs provide long-distance service between 

Detroit and Chicago. During peak periods, as many 

as 500 persons can board and unboard in one day. 

As mentioned earl ier, AMTRAK functions out of the 

former Railway Express office to the west. This 

snaIl building contains about 450 square feet, and 

includes waiting room for about one dozen people, 
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ticket sales area, baggage storage, and express 

parcel storage. There can be up to four enployees 

in the office at anyone tir.le. 

Railroan related parking (Illustration No.7) is 

located in an off-street lot to the west of the 

Broadway Street Bridge. 75 spaces were available, 

but recent re-striping of the lot by the Gandy 

Dancer reduced the space width to a still comfort

able nine feet ,and increased the nUr.lber to 93. 

Some-3D additional off-street parking spaces exist 

on Depot Street. It is not known if other COr.lmut

ers park their cars on neighborhood residential 

streets. 

Parking is free. Under normal conditions, both the 

Ar!TRAK lot and the street spaces are filled by com

muter cars. Little, if any, space is available for 

r.lidday long-distance passengers. 

Protected, out-of-weather waiting space, like park

ing, is not adequate at the existing tine. 

TRAFFIC/TRANSPORTATION CONSIDERATIONS: 

Depot Street is becoming a r.lore important local 

connector street. It is the one direct way, other 

than Huron Street, of getting fron the University 

Hospital area and east, to Main Street and west 

without bisecting two residential neighborhoods. 

The upgrading of Fuller Street between Glen and 

State Streets, scheduled for last year but delayed 

pending improvements to Fuller and Glen Streets 

themselves, will most likely help to increase both 

the daily and peak hour traffic counts. Therefore, 

cons idera t ion nus t be given to the many types of 
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vehicular traffic that will use Depot Street-

public and private, service and passenger--related 

to the restaurant, the train station and· to nei

ther, or to through traffic, and to other destina

tions in the vicinity such as the St. Thomas 

Church/School. 

Regard inc:; other adjacent area streets, it is rele

vant to note that the Broadway Bridge is one of. 

three City bridges for which application has· been 

made to receive sJate "critical bridge" monies.· 

This funding would be expended for bridge repairs, 

including longer spans which would allow removal of 

the concrete piers located in the Depot Street 

pavement. When completed, the life of the struc

ture would be extended for approximately 30 years. 

With City funds alone, repairs would be less exten

sive and are seen as lasting for a ten-year period. 

Any major redesign and reconstruction, for instance 

to add lanes or more turn-off ramps, is not antici

pated at this point in time. 

Direct access to the Depot by public transportation 

is solely by taxi.. As mentioned earlier, the taxi 

stand is on the west, or railroad station end of 

the Gandy Dancer site. 

Until recently, the shuttledecker, with some finan

cial support coming from the Gandy Dancer, did stop 

at the Depot during the noon hour "extended" route. 

The shuttledecker, however, is no longer operating. 

AATA has one line bus (#3), the Huron River Route, 

that stops at the corner of Fuller and State 

Streets before turning left, or south onto State 

Street moving toward the downtown. Effective 

14 
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October 1, 1979, the #1 line bus route will cross 

over the Broadway Bridge on its way to and from the 

downtown terminal and the Northside via Pontiac 

Trail. The * 2 1 ine bus route, the Plymouth Route, 

uses Broadway but turns east on Wall Street prior 

to reaching Broadway Bridge and the Depot. To 

board either the #1 or #3 line buses, it is neces

sary to walk from the Depot to either State or 

Beakes Streets, an approximate distance of 450 

feet. To !;"each the *2 bus, a walk of over 900 

feet, or almost three football fields in length, is 

required. 

The street pattern in the vicinity--grade separa

tions, one way directions, few through non-residen

tial streets--renders it time inefficient, given 

the small numbers of persons involved, to adjust 

the line haul bus routes to stop directly in front 

of the Depot. 

In 1975, AATA attempted to institute a "commuter 

special" using dial-a-ride equipment. 

seven persons subscribed vlhich then 

less than 10 % of the train ridership. 

At its peak, 

amounted to 

This service 

was discontinued after an experimental period. 

It is worth noting that at the Detroit end of the 

"Michigan Executive", three 50-passenger buses, 

chartered spec if ically for the purpose, move com

muters from the train station into the downtown 

area. A direct comparison between the two ends of 

the line is not possible. In Detroit, the destina

tions are concentrated. In the Ann Arbor/Ypsilanti 

area, the points of origin are dispersed. What can 

be said, however, is that a train to bus connection 

for an additional 25¢ fare is an accepted event in 

the commuter's experience. 
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THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN AMTRAK AND THE GANDY DANCER: 

As mentioned previously, the Muer Corporation owns 

the buildings and land formerly known as the 

Michigan Central Railroad Depot, and AMTRAK oper-

ates out of· the westerlymost structure. AMTRAK'S 

use .of the space is not uncontrolled.. The Muer 

Corporation, as owner, has the right of. approval 

over AMTRAK proposed alterations to the property. 

As we view the situation today, the need for ex

panded AMTRAK facilities comes from a largely 

unforeseen growth in train usage. Even today, 

while is is possible to comfortably predict that 

ridership (and small parcel freight traffic) will 

continue to increase, Al1TRAK is unable to accura te-

1y project the rate of that growth. Being on the 

conservative side, their estimate is for a 10% in

crease per year for a five-year period. 

The Gandy Dancer is also a reasonably successful 

business, but now finds itself located on a rela

tively constrained site that would require substan

tial investment to enlarge. In addition, the Muer 

Corporation" recognizes that the railroad is a 

growth industry, and that, conflicts aside, there 

are mutual benefits stemming from proximity. 

COOPERATIVE EFFORTS BETWEEN AMTRAK/CONRAIL 
AND THE GANDY DANCER: 

1976 was a year for expansion of facilities for 

both the Gandy Dancer and AMTRAK. 

Along with additions to the restaurant building 

(Illustration No.9), a "vest pocket plaza" with 
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seating replaced a service dock as the entry area 

to tracks ide and train offices, a five-vehicle taxi 

stand was relocated imJ:lediately adjacent to the 

plaza, and a sidewalk was provided furthe.r extend

ing the pedestrian precinct where previously none 

had existed. These improvements, provided by the 

Muer Corporation, benefited both parties. There 

was less puzzleMent as to where to go for what 

purpose. The .overall image, the setting for an 

historic structure, the levels of both visual and 

functional quality, had inproved. 

In addition, the "cor:rrauter" parking lot west of the 

Broadway Bridge was designed and built by the State 

Department of· Transportation in cooperation with 

Conrail. It was constructed on Conrail land, then 

leased to AI~':'RAK. The Muer Corporation provided 

the lighting and landscaping. Railroad patrons use 

the lot during the day, restaurant patrons at 

night. 

There is precedent for cooperative and Mutually 

beneficial joint ventures. Both parties, while ex-

pressing awareness of iMmediate, 

are far more concerned about a 

short-range needs, 

lasting, longer-

range solution to current problems. 

SUMMARY OF THE CURRENT SITUATION: 

':'he recent past 

years, a depot 

has seen much change. 

building in poor repair 

In ten 

and a 

1 i ttle-used train service have incrementally, but 

steadily, grown into a restaurant with a regional 

reputation, and ~ national transportation industry 

which labels the Detroit the Chicago line as a 

primary rail corridor. But the once "Michigan 
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Central Passenger Depot" has finite capacity. The 

existing facilities, both building and site, have 

passed the point where they can adequately acco~mo

date the intensity of current uses. without 

change, the future will only further tax the 

lsi tuation. 

The passenger train facilities are severely in need 

of upgrad ing. Protected waiting room and related 

use amenities are practically non-existent. At~TRAK 

personnel struggle with almost primitive equipment 

in sparce, small spaces. 

Both AMTRAK and the Gandy Dancer' are pressed to 

serve a larger public. To date, requests for addi

tional parking seem to be the solution to accom~o

dating nore people. While not to be discounted, it 

must be remembered that parking is but one method. 

The area adjacent to the Depot is neither vacant 

nor grossly under utilized. The neighborhood, with 

City support, continues to advance in physical and 

visual quality.' 

Increasing through traff ic on Depot Street, in com

bination with AMTRAK and Gandy Dancer destined 

vehicles, presents another issue to be dealt with 

in any proposal for change. 

Nor should there be any question regarding the 

value of the Depot to the City of Ann Arbor. The 

former Michigan Central Railroad Depot has an his

toric, physical, visual and emotional presence in 

the community. There is a high recognition factor, 

and while this is not supported with research, it 

should not be too risky to suggest that most local 
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people would be able to answer the question, "Where 

is the train station?" 

It is obvious that expanding the Depot is not a 

simple issue, and that an understanding of the 

existing conditions will provide some of the guide

lines toward a future. Discussion of a program for 

growth, and agreement as to attitudes about the 

future, will provide still others. 
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SECTION IIB. 
FINDINGS: PROGRAM FOR CHANGE 

The future growth of passenger train facilities 

serving Ann Arbor involves the City itself, and the 

three agencies responsible for train operations: 

AI1TRAK, SEMTA and MDOT/UPTRAN. What follows are 

the goals and objectives for growth as expressed by 

these parties. 

COMMUNITY GOALS: 

Ann Arbor has much history with regard to transpor

tation planning. The City Planning Commission IS 

recently adopted "Plan for Solving Circulation 

problems", June, 1977, contains a listing of long

range policies and objectives. While these gener

ally apply to all forms of transportation, some are 

more relevant to the role of the railroad and the 

relationship of it to other transportation systems, 

as follows: 

POLICY F: Seek to prevent any adverse impact to 
natural resources, residential neighborhoods, open 
space, cultural and historic facilities. 

POLICY I: Establish and maintain specific mecha
nisms whereby governments and agencies planning and 
programming circulation system improvements in the 
region and urban area can engage in cooperative 
planning. 

POLICY 11: Plan for the development of circulation 
system routes-and faC:Llities which offer persons 
the option to leave their private vehicles at stor
age facilities and use other modes of transporta
tion to reach activity centers. 

POLICY N: Plan for the development of a circula
tion system which, through incentives prov.ided by 
improvements to non-automobile modes, will minimize 
the use of the automobile. 

20 



MiTRAK: 

POLICY 0: Provide sufficient, convenient and safe 
mul ti-modal parking capacity near. major activ i ty 
centers or modal transfer points. 

The Ann Arbor/Ypsilanti Urban Area Transportation 

Study Committee (UATS), a sub-area planning group 

related to the Southeast Michigan Council of 

Governments (SEMCOG), has also put forward a series 

of transportation related goals (March, 1975) to be 

used as a guide to decision making. These policies 

also seek to promote a balanced transportation sys-

tem. Implementation of 

use of incentives (park 

restrictions (make all 

these. policies combines the 

and ride, van pooling) with 

day storage/parking more 

costly in specific areas). 

The pol icies of both the City and UATS add to the 

guidelines for change in train related facilities. 

In 1971, the National Railroad Corporation, AMTRAK, 

came into existence as a semi-private corporation: 

in part, profit oriented; in part, federally sub

sidized. 

AMTRAK's responsibility as a passenger train ser

vice is from a contracting or public service point 

of view: AMTRAK sells the tickets, operates the 

station, owns the equipment, and with governmental 

assistance, sets the schedules. AMTRAK does not 

operate the trains, Conrail does this under con

tract for AMTRAK. 

AMTRAK's goal . is to serve the publ ic: to get 

people to use the train, to provide a comfortable 

ride, to be on time. Facilities should be designed 
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in the best interest of the passenger. The sim

plest operation available would be AMTRAK's prefer-

ence. 

While recent legislation allows, and in some cases 

requires AMTRAK to operate commuter passenger ser

vice, AMTRAK's past prime interest has been in the 

long distance passenger, i.e. inter-city. serv ice. 

The characteristics of the long distance traveler 

center around and involve leisure. Station facili-

ties should include: ticket counter and baggage 

handling conveniences, including 'coin operated 

locker storage, a waiting room/lounge, coffee shop, 

newstand/concession area, restroom facilities. The 

wait between ticket purchase and boarding time can 

be as much as an hour. Site facilities should pro

v ide: drop~off area (passengers can have up to 

five pieces of luggage), short-term convenience 

parking, long-term storage parking. In short, 

except for size, facilities similar to those found 

at most airports. 

AMTRAK has recently standardized its building de

sign both in plan and elevation (see Appendix C) in 

an attempt to be cost effective, establish an iden

ti ty, and to accommodate the above-mentioned pas

senger needs and the desire for future flexibility. 

Quoting from an issue of AMTRAK News: 

"AMTRAK will feature standard designs that can be 
adapted to the passenger levels and community re
quirements of any locale. Passenger stations built 
by Al1TRAK will be similar in appearance from city 
to city. 

"A prime factor in the standard design is the flex
ibility of the station concept, taking into account 
future growth to create a station that can expand 
as business increases. The standard design pro
vides three different size stations: one to handle 
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between 50 and 150 passengers, 
date 150 to 300 passengers, 
handle over 300 people." 

a second to acconmo
and the largest to 

AMTRAK, while acknowledg ing the corporate benefits 

of standardization, still seel'1s willing to vary 

from their design in situations where appropriate. 

AMTRAK's other local responsibility, accommodating 

the short-d istance passenger or commuter, responds 

to characteristics that are quite different. The 

primary focus is on time efficiency. Adequate and 

comfortable waiting space is the dominant singular 

building related need, and the tine period short--

up to 15 minutes. Si te facilities include both 

drop off and pick up space for the "kiss and ride" 

cOml'1uter, and all day parking where cars are cur

rently stored for an eleven-hour period. A station 

building that can accommodate the long-distance 

traveler is more than adequate for a commuter's 

needs. A site plan arrangement would vary in that 

all day parking is more important than frequent in 

and out parking. 

As stated earlier, AMTRAK operates four trains a 

day through Ann Arbor, each stopping twice. An ad

ditional long-distance passenger train is possible, 

the New York to Chicago Lakeshore Limited, although 

its route through Detroit and Ann Arbor is not yet 

confirmed. MDOT/UPTRAN is also considering the 

addition of a Detroit-Ann Arbor-Grand Rapids intra

state train. However, a date for the start of this 

service is not fixed. 

The only other potential change known at this time 

in AMTRAK service is on the cOml'1uter line where the 

use of double-decker or obi-level" coaches are 
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SErlTA: 

being considered. Passenger capacity would be in

creased by adding more seats (approximately 160 

sea ts per car 

level coach) 

trains. The 

compared to 90 in a typical single 

rather than by adding additional 

complicating factor is that the 

Detroit station has a platform height restriction 

which the bi-level coach exceeds. As of this writ

ing, however, platform canopies covering tracks 7 

and 8 are in the process of being removed which 

will allow for the eventual implementation of this 

increased level of service. 

The Southeastern Michigan Transportation Authority 

is exactly what the name implies. Charged with 

operating a broad array of public transportation 

vehicle types, it serves commuters in an area 'rang

ing from Mt. Clemens, Utica, ,and Rochester on the 

north; Pontiac, Northville, and Canton Center on 

the west; and Flat Rock and Gibraltor on the south. 

SEMTA is a complementary system to Detroit' s De

partment of Transportation (operators of a large 

fleet of buses within the city limits) and the Ann 

Arbor Transportation Authority (AATA). 

SEMTA currently operates the "Silver Streak", a 

Monday through Friday commuter train originating in 

Pontiac with stations in Pontiac, Bloomfield Hills, 

Birmingham, Royal Oak, Pleasant Ridge, Ferndale, 

Highland Park, and Detroit. There are four morning 

in-bound trains (6:30, 6:52, 7:14, and 7:39) and 

four afternoon out-bound trains (4:50, 5:l5, 5:30, 

and 5:55). This schedule is coordinated with and 

served by downtown (Detroit) shuttle buses and sub-

urban feeder buses. 

mately 250 commuters. 
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SEMTA's organizational model is quite sinilar to 

ArlTRAK's in that SEMTA deals with the public and 

owns the equipment. The trains are operated and 

maintained by the Grand Trunk Western Railroad 

under agreenent with SEMTA. Unl ike At1TRAK, the 

prir.lary focus of SEMTA is the commuter. 

SEMTA was 

one year 

i 
i 

empowered in 1967 and was running buses 
I 

laf:er. It has operated the "Silver 

Streak" sinc'e 1974. SEMTA's goal is also to 

operate the !Michigan Executive, with intensified 

and upgraded iservice, by 1985. 

Toward this i end, discussions with Conrail took 

place as eartLy as 1974 with 1977 being a pivotal 
I 

point in thel negotiations about the future of the 

Ann Arbor to :Detroit commuter line. Conrail is now 

attempting tq evaluate the existing level and pat

tern of both :the freight and passenger rail traffic 

h ,I h' '1" d on t e Detro~t to C lcago maln lne In or er to as-

certain the loperation requirements for increased 

levels of commuter service. It is unlikely that it 

will be Possible to add to the already heavy traf-
I 

fic on that ~oute without nodifications of one sort 

or another. iThese could range from improved elec

tronic signa~ization to track bed repairs and addi-
, 

tions. It ~s possible that a need for expensive 
I 

track modifications could delay, or even cancel, 
I SEMTA take o~er of the Michigan Executive. 
I 

In brief, SEJTA is contenplating a minimum of four 

and a max in~m of eleven commuter trains a day. 

Consistent w~th a COr.lmuter orientation, stations 

are proposedito be located at an averag~ distance 

of three or four niles •. Ann Arbor is thought of as 

one end of the line, Detroit the other {the 
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Michigan Executive currently runs .to Jackson). 

Within Washtenaw County, SEMTA has proposed station 

locations in Ann Arbor (Depot Street), Dixboro 

Road, Ypsilanti (Depot Town) and Willow Run. Other 

s tops are located at Wayne/Second Street, Inkster 

Road, Telegraph Road, Dearborn/Greenfield Road, 

Minor Road/River Rouge, Livernois, Fifteenth 

Street, and the West Terminal. Station facilities 

include a minimal build ing (ticket. sales, waiting 

space, restrooms) and Much parking. 

SEMTA's involvement and operational intent gives 

rise to an additional potential program requirement 

for the Ann Arbor area. Conrail, the operator of 

AMTRAK's trains serving Ann Arbor, has located its 

southeast Hichigan locomotive maintenance and 

equipment storage facility in Jackson. This is a 

factor partly responsible for Jackson being the 

current western end station for AMTRAK comnuter 

service. Another is that crews are also based 

there. If Ann Arbor is programmed to be the future 

commuter end station, continued use of the Jackson 

yards could be both inefficient and uneconomical 

from SEMTA's point of view, and, therefore, prove 

unsatisfactory. While not mandatory, most such 

maintenance/storage facilities serving· commuter 

rail trains are located at end stations. Ann 

Arbor, in cooperation with SEliTA, should consider 

this need as it could inpact both the internediate 

and long-range thinking about expansion of an Ann 

Arbor facility. The actual amount of space re

quired will be related to the .level of service 

provided. 

SEMTA's goal, like AMTRAK's, is to serve the pub

lic. The commuter train is quite different when 
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MDOT/UPTRAN: 

compared to the long distance interstate train, 

though some facility needs do overlap. This fact 

makes it possible to either combine (one building, 

one place) or separate (two buildings in different 

locations) SEMTA and AMTRAK. Either scenario will 

have positive and negative aspects, but both are 

possible. 

The Michigan Department of Transportation is the 

state agency with the responsibility for encourag

ing and facilitating rail transportation. The Rail 

Passenger Operations Section, Intercity Division, 

of the Bureau of Urban and Public Transportation 

(UPTRAN) is the specific group within MDOT. 

Of the two types of train service discussed herein, 

the state has an interest in both. However, IlDOT's 

funding relationship to each differs. Capital im-

provement funds for station facilities, track and 

signal improvements, personnel, etc., are invested 

in both1 operating monies are currently allocated 

to commuter serv ice alone. MDOT participates fi

nancially with AMTRAK providing support for the 

Michigan Executive on a 50/50 basis. 

MDOT is aware of the problems facing the Ann Arbor 

train station and has expressed a willingness to 

assist in planning and implenenting the needed im

provements. Act No. 51 of the Public Acts of 1951, 

as amended, provides state financial assistance 

grants for the support, improvement, expansion and 

establishment of public transporta tionin Hich·igan. 

Guidelines applicable to the establishment of eli

gibiiity, ana the process by which grants are to.be 
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requested, are available fron MDOT (see Appendix 

D) • The funding category is entitled "Intercity 

Passenger Terninal Facilities Progran". Manyexam

ples of MDOT/UPTRAN assisted facility inprovements 

exist, and in two groups: single purpose facili-

ties prinarily serving rail passengers; inter-modal 

facilities, where two or more types of transporta

tion systems are housed. The station in Battle 

Creek encompass ing intercity rail, intercity bus, 

and city bus systems, is an example of the latter'. 

Single purpose stations are many, and include 

Dearborn, Flint, Lansing! Port Huron, and so on. 

Station buildings can be either new, as in the case 

of Dearborn, or restored, such as Jackson and 

Kalamazoo. They can be built and operated by 

AMTRAK with state funding, or by the host city with 

state funding. In this last instance, AMTRAK (or 

another transportation entity) leases their space. 

UPTRAN's goal is to help implement a high perform

ance, high speed corridor, consistent with AMTRAK 

and SEMTA, that moves people with ease and comfort. 

The image of the service, as well as the iJTlage of 

the station, is of significance to the State. 

MDOT anticipates SEMTA's eventual takeover of the 

Ann Arbor to Detroit conmuter train. 

SUHMARY OF THE FUTURE FACILITY NEEDS: 

Among others, there is a critical and immediate 

need for indoor waiting space. The trailer about 

to be placed on the site is temporary and should be 

replaced as soon as possible. Near and longer term 

prospects are to be able to accomnodate the growth 

rate of service as currently experienced. A goal 
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should be to encourage, with a combined service and 

amenity balance, a faster increase in public trans

portation ridership than presently exists. MITRAK 

will continue, for the near term, to operate inter

state and intrastate trains including the Michigan 

Executive. In 1984,_ SEMTA anticipates assuming the 

operation of the Ann Arbor to Detroit commuter 

train. Programmatic issues will then include as-

. ,.pects of the relationship between these agencies, 

both exhibiting similar as well as individual char

acteristics and needs. 

The far view of time is more difficult to predict; 

the concern should be about flexibility. 

As we program near term improvements, simplifying 

and making understandable the various transporta

tion systems will encourage their fullest utiliza-

tion. Consideration must be given to achieving: 

clarity between drop-off, short-term, and long-term 

parking areas; the optimum adjacency of parking, by 

type ,to the terminal building; coordination be

tween schedules -of various transportation modes; 

a-nd provis ion of appropriate consumer amenities. 

It is not a simple problem, and in a 

location, optimizing programmatic and 

relationships is even more complex. 
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SECTION lIC. 
FINDINGS: THE ALTERNATE LOCATIONS 

As mentioned previously, one result of the June 13, 

1979 neeting organized by the City of Ann Arbor 

Planning Department was a preliminary listing of 

alternate locations (refer to Appendix B) for pas

senger facility improvements. The list was very 

specific in that it suggested sites for use as 

either parking or building or both. However, as 

imaginative as the alternatives are, consideration 

of then.as listed is limiting to the intent of this 

study. Parcels were combined and choices listed 

without direct knowledge of a future progran and 

options for change. As recorded, they do not ac

count for all the individual properties that could 

be potential sites. In other ~lords, it is possible 

to add other land combinations to the June 13, 1979 

list. 

Prior to investigating, in sone detail, nany spe

cific cOI:lbinations in several different areas, an 

initial step is to determine where, in general 

terms, improved facilities are best located. Then 

knowing where to grow, the subtleties of how can be 

investigated more thoroughly. Appropriate prelimi

nary designs can be both developed and evaluated 

for a number of conbinations of· individual proper

ties within a location which has been selected by 

the conr:lUni ty. 

To facilitate consideration of general locations, 

the sites listed in the June 14, 1979 meno along 

with other others identified during the course of 

interviews conducted during this report can be 

grouped into five locations: 
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l. North Main Street 

2. Depot Street 

3. Medical CaMpus 

4. Dixboro Road 

5. St. Joseph Hospital 

Distance re lationsh ips between these .,,1 ternati ves 

are indicated by Illustration No. 10, relative 

sizes by Illustration Nos. 11 and 12. Each of 

these locations will be discussed covering the fol

lowing pOints (generally) in this order: a general 

boundary description; adjacent or ~'off-sit.e" land 

uses; ownership patterns and "on-site" land uses; 

natural features and existing aMenities; land shape 

and configuration; and access characteristics. A 

sUMmary of individual parcel size and ownership can 

be found in Appendix E. 

NORTH MAIN STREET: 

The lands within this category extend from M-14 and 

US-23 on the north, the Huron River on the east, 

North Main Street on the west, and the Ann ·Arbor 

Railroad Bridge crossing North Main Street on the 

south. In descriptive words, the area (Illustra-

tion No. 13) includes the industrial and manufac

turing uses along the east side of North Main 

Street, the railroad yards, and the so-called 

"Berger property", vacant land east of the tracks 

and west of the river. Current zoning is predomi-

nantly HI and M2. 

land. 

A SMall section is townsh ip 

Adjacent lands include: a few residential lots on 

the west side of Main Street, the offices located 
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off Huron View Drive, and undeveloped wooded lands. 

On the eastern edge, the easterly bank of the Huron 

River is primarily residential. This location is 

approximately one nile fron downtown Ann Arbor. 

There are thirteen owners of the various parcels, 

the largest of which (#8) is 25.5 acres. Land uses 

within the site include primarily light manufactur-' 

ing and related offices along North ~lain Street, 

and a few others such as the P. Lansky & Sons Scrap 

Yard. The railyard is a very active one, and has 

just undergone a fair anount of maintenance and 

repair. There are five parallel lines of track, 

two being the main east and west lines. The others 

are used for storage and switching of freight cars. 

The yard is accessible by both Conrail and the Ann 

Arbor Railroad. 

This location has little natural character remain

ing except in those areas adjacent to the river and 

where industrial uses have not dominated. A poten

tial quality exists due to the river frontage. 

The railroad tracks and railyard divide the site 

into easterly (largest) and westerly segnents. The 

westerly portion, ~li th North Hain Street frontage, 

is a long and narrow piece of land. Th is charac

teristic would result in a linearly spread site 

arrangement. The easterly portion. has a broader 

width allowing for greater site plan flexibility. 

Vehicular access to the west segnent is direct from 

North Main Street. 

land is currently 

Lake Road Bridge 
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DEPOT STREET: 

Huron River. It is a somewhat circuitous route. 

Though a costly change, a new access road directly 

. from Hain Street over the tracks, might be possible 

because of the difference in existing elevations of 

Main Street and the tracks. And while very close 

to US-23 and M-24, the North Main Street inter-

change is a partial one. Pedestrian access is 

limited due to· the distance from high concentra

tions of people, bicycles, a bit less so. AATA bus 

service is presently non-existent, but could be 

made satisfactory with a shuttle. It is a conven

ient location for intercity buses. 

Currently, the land to the west of the tracks is 

heavily committed and used, the east, less so. 

This area is primarily vacant, and. as suggested by 

the Riverside project Proposal, it is land that has 

value and potential. It· is least useful as an 

abandoned, under-utilized property along the Huron 

River within a few miles of the downtown. 

The area of the existing station, at first glance, 

is also a long and narrow potential development 

zone. The uses along Depot Street to the west of 

the Broadway Street Bridge have been described in 

the "Existing Conditions" section of this report. 

However, this location (Illustration No. 14) can 

also be viewed as an area that extends from North 

Main Street and the Ann Arbor Railroad Bridge on 

the west/northwest to Depot and Fuller Streets on 

the south; and on the north, to Canal Street eas of 

the Broadway Street Bridge and to the Huron River 

on the west side of that bridge. 
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In this enlarged view, adjacent land uses include 

the Broadway cOJ"ll1ercial area, several parks, and 

the residential neighborhoods of the Northside, the 

North Central and the Near Northeast. 

There are ten owners of the various properties 

~Iithin this location, the largest of which (#21) is 

about 13 acres. Land uses in addition to those 

mentioned earlier include a car dealer, offices, a 

"for sale" gas station on Main Street at the inter

section of Depot, and the Ml lands of Detroit 

Ed ison and the Michigan Consolidated Gas Compa.ny. 

Here too, the prinary natural amenities are adja

cent to the river. Additionally, the presence of 

th~ various parks tend to give an inage of "green" 

from certain vantage points. Cultural aneni ties 

abound due to the closeness of downtown and the 

University. 

As in the case of the North ~1ain Street site, the 

railroad tracks bisect the area into two pieces: a 

narrow southern section and a wider, larger portion 

to the north. The long, narrow land dinensions, 

assUlCling expansion took place on the south, would 

also produce a linear site plan. 

To the north of the tracks, the land units are 

larger allowing for greater site plan flexibility. 

This is sOT.1ewhat countered in that the area is also 

divided into east and west segments--essentially 

quartered--by the Broadway Bridge/Street, rendering 

utilization of the parcels as one unit difficult. 

Vehicular access is also a complicated issue. 

Access to the southern segnent is direct from Depot 
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or Fuller Streets, as witnessed by the current sta

tion facilities. 

As previously suggested, the Broadway Bridge 

crosses over the tracks. Access to the northern 

land segments could be from the bridge, or possibly 

from Wall/Canal Streets. Which is best, of course, 

is dependent on where any future development would 

be placed. Access from Broadway to the northwest 

section (Conrail, #20, and the the Gas Company #21) 

is difficult due to the current four-lane road 

width. and the heavy volumes· of traffic on that 

street which renders add itional turning movements, 

at some times during the day, unsafe. Major design 

al terations to the bridge, whiCh could include a 

fifth or turning lane, are dependent on future 

fund ing opportunities. Access to the northeast 

segment (Detroit Edison #23), while a bit more 

c ircui tous, is, frOM a vehicular traff ic point of 

view, easier. Pedestrian access to track side 

would require a new bridge ov.erthe Huron River. 

In general, pedestrian and bicycle access to this 

alternate location is quite good due to proximity, 

although heavy tr·affic on Division and Broadway can 

be dangerous. Intracity and intercity bus service, 

because of street geometry and one-way directions 

as discussed previously, is difficult. 

An important consideration, as presented herein, is 

that the Depot Street site could be seen as a much 

larger land unit (although segmented) than is com

monly imaged. Another issue exists in that uti

lization of this location builds from a base of 

history and tradition. But, as indicated previous

ly, this factor could bring with it a series of 
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complications as well. One must also dwell on the 

questions: "How far removed from the existing 

Depot can one be yet still remain a part of that 

past?" and, "If such proximity is judged to be a 

significant factor, how close can one come without 

impacting the historic and cultural significance of 

that past?" 

THE MEDICAL CAMPUS: 

This site was suggested due to the fact that recon

struction of Fuller and Glen Streets could present 

opportunities to incorporate a new train station 

facility into the retaining walls and bridge struc

ture required by a proposed new road alignment. 

The land in this location (Illustration No. 15) is 

primarily Fuller Park property, although road 

right-of-way might also be utilized. Adjacent 

uses, other than recreation, are housing to the 

northwest and the University of l1ichigan Medical 

Center to the south. The City is the sole property 

owner. 

The Fuller Park area is a significant natural, 

recreational, and aesthetic resource. The river 

valley floor, generally level, is bounded by very 

visible bluff land forms. This is a unique setting 

within the City limits. 

The location close to campus, although a bit fur

ther from the downtown, provides good access to 

cultural amenities. As a single, simple land par

cel, except for the size and existing use, develop

ment would not be constrained. Vehicular movements 

into the area have been a subject of study for many 
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DIXBORO ROAD: 

years. In this situation, access would be best 

.accornmedated from the existing Fuller Road, as 

traffic on any new alignment is considered to be 

quite heavy. 

Pedestrian and bicycle access is quite good. Here 

again, traffic volumes can conflict with safe non

metored movements. Th is location is currently 

served by both AATA and University of Michigan 

buses. 

This location is one that originates withMDOT and 

SEMTA, as they have previously identified it as a 

potential new station location for its commuter 

rail service. The site as concerned at the time, 

was small and adjacent 

side of Dixboro Road. 

possible to define a 

to the tracks on the east 

However, here too, it is 

larger potential location: 

One bounded by US-23 on the west ,. the tracks on the 

north, Huron River Drive on the south, and the 

river and community college property on the east. 

The existing adjacent land uses are few:Washtenaw 

Community College; large-lot, single-family resi

dential; and a sewage treatment facility. Yet, 

many of the vacant lands could have developJllent in 

their future. 

Of the two properties involved, the parcel east of 

Dixboro Road is the finest in natural quality. It 

has river drainage and a fair amount of topo as you 

get farther from the tracks. As existing, the low 

densi ty, almost rural qual·i ty is an added area 

amenity. 
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Vehicular access frOm local roads--Huron River 

Drive and Dixboro Road--'-is quite good. Access by 

foot or bicycle is poor. AATA bus service, given 

the nearby large institutional land uses, could be 

satisfactory. This should prove not to be the case 
with intercity buses. 

ST. JOSEPH HOSPITAL: 

In the same general vicinity as the Dixboro Road 

parcel, the property controlled by the Hospital is 

large and includes the area bounded by the tracks 

on the north, the Huron River on both the east and 

west. The Hospital and Huron River Drive form the 

border to the south. 

Except for the Medical Complex, the bulk of the 

land in and surrounding this location is currently 

vacant. Washtenaw County's land use plan suggests 

high levels of development adjacent to the Hospi-

tal. Washtenaw Community College and Eastern 

Michigan University are located close by, providing 

additional development stimuli and transportation 

needs. This area, which can be considered as the 

approximate center of population for Washtenaw 

County, was the subj ect of a study by the Urban 

Planning and Design Comnittee of the American 

Institue of Architects conducted in June, 1978. 

The Regional/Urban Design Assistance Team (R/UDAT) 

findings supported the county's plan. This ·is, 

though, a serious discussion in the township at the 

present time. 

Ownership is virtually by St. Joseph's Hospital, 

and except for that which is along the river, the 

natural character is one of open fields. Some of 
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lana immeaiately adjacent to the tracks on the east 

edge of the site is. low, and on occasion, wet. 

Of the five alternate locations, this is by far the 

largest and least encumbered with existing develop-

ment. 

Vehicular access is good, coming from Huron River 
~ 

Drive and Clark Road to the south. Pedestrian and 

bicycle access is poor due to remoteness from cur

rently existing development. AATA bus service is 

already present. Wi thout a major reason to come 

here, intercity bus service potential is not good. 

However, the site has value in that it could pre

sent the greatest number of options for combining 

developnent with an intermodal terminal. Parcel 

size is the primary reason, followed by its open

ness and central location between Ann Arbor and 

Ypsilanti. 

YPSILANTI'S DEPOT TOWN: 

While obviously riot a site for expansion of Ann 

Arbor's station, mention of it here is important in 

that the train stop does exist. Scenarios suggest

ing the closing and relocation of the current Ann 

Arbor station could imply similar treatment for the 

Ypsilanti station. A new facility with a location 

central to both cities could become a major inter

modal station for both towns. 

SUMMARY FOR COMPARISON OF ALTERNATE LOCATIONS: 

The possible locations are all quite different, and 

are summarized on Illustration No. 18. They vary 
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in their degrees of closeness to the existing cen

ter of Ann Arbor, and in their relationship to 

existing concentrations of population. In all 

likelihood, the downtown will not move. On the 

other hand, the center of gravity of population and 

developr1ent will continue to evolve with time. 

Consideration of these parcels of land, a facili

ties location decision made now, is tied to both 

current and future population distributiori. 

The amount of land that is potentially available is 

another future related issue. It is the rate of 

rail service growth, not the fact that train usage 

will grow, that is the question. How facilities 

are inproved now, and can do so again; how a loca

t ion can grow to accor.unodate change, is a signif i

cant consideration. 

The shape and .configuration of the land are also 

ways of evaluating quantity. A single, simple 

shape is often the easiest (though not necessarily 

the most exciting) configuration to plan with. 

Long and narrow shapes will spread facilities out, 

increasing distances between often functionally re

lated activities. Segmented parcels, even if 

physically close together, are sometimes function

ally hard to coordinate. 

As one scans the five parcel maps, the differences 

between an already developed collection of proper

ties and an undeveloped parcel is quite apparent. 

The complexity of ownership patterns, the potential 

relocation of existing uses, and the need to re

spect an existing development character can be com

pared with the necessity to provide a basic infra

structure system of roads, utilities, etc., and the 
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lack· of development to relate to. One is not 

always better than the other, as that judgment is 

best related to program and purpose. It is the 

conscious recognition of the difference that is 

important in selecting one location over another. 

These contrasts will allow unique, but appropriate, 

design alternatives to evolve for each location. 

The choice of a location (or locations) to pursue 

into preliminary design and feasibility studies is 

neither a site nor a prog~an decision. It is both. 

The decision should be made based on a site's abil

ity to accommodate and enhance the human activities 

to be placed on the land, and on the programs abil

ity to articulate the advantages inherent to that 

location. The best choice will be that which the 

cormunity anticipates can balance and coordinate 

the characteristics of site and program. 
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SECTION III 
REACHING.CLOSURE:. THE MA~OR ISSUES.TO BE DISCUSSED 

As stated at the beginning of this report, it is 

not the function of this study to determine the 

singular course of action, as this is an initial, 

or first cut, look at the issues involved. The 

purpose of this report is to provide information 

for the general public, the Planning COIDQission and 

City Council, to use in directing and setting a 

course of action. 

The first step in the process is to reduce the list 

of potential sites down to one or two worthy of 

continued, more in-depth study. The "narrowing in" 

requires articulation of some of the relationships 

between the various factors as presented. We must 

keep in mind the contextural comments stated previ

ously, such as: the need for a coordinated inter

face between various types of public and private 

transportation modes; the policy goals of the Ann 

Arbor and UATS circulation plans; the perspective 

of time, or the short, intermediate and.long range 

view of change; and the difference in train passen

ger types, and, therefore, the inherent differences 

and similarities between AMTRAK and SEMTA. 

THE ISSUE OF INTERMODAL VERSUS A SINGLE PURPOSE 
BUT COORDINATED FACILITY: 

An intermodal terminal is one that combines several 

transportation types at the same location. Trans-

portation types nost commonly included within the 

definition of internodal are rail transit, intra 

and intercity buses, and automobiles when parking 

capacity is in excess of that required to serve the 

facility itself. Taxi service, bicycle accommoda-
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tions and pedestrian amenities, while equally im

portant means of access, are given in most situa

t ions today. 

There are varying degrees of "intermodalness". On 

one end of a continuum lies a facility which houses 

the primary headquarters of all public and private 

transportation modes. On the other is a single 

mode facility. In between these extremes, lie many 

options: a combined bus station-parking structure; 

a tr~in station with a secondary terminal for in

tercity bus lines; a train station-park and ride 

facility; and so on. 

It should be noted that the more modes that are 

combined, the larger is the site that is required; 

the more intense the transportation node, the 

greater will be the pressure to develop the land 

adjacent to it. Many examples of the relationship 

between transportation and development exist, for 

developnent has tranitionally followed new or im

proved circulation patterns. Railroad stations 

generated towns; subway stops developed higher in

tensity of uses immediately adjacent to them; and 

highways spurred growth along .their edges. One 

principle of urban design is to plan for higher 

densitie.s in relation to· transportation nodes and 

corridors. 

Transportation systems, then, as one aspect of gov

ernmentally provided urban infrastructure, can be 

used to stimulate and guide development. The deci

s ion to be reacheo is: where and how does Ann 

Arbor want to invest transportation related,devel-

opment stimulating dollars? 

kept in mind is not only the 
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status of adjacent land as well: isi t in need of 

stimulation and is it capable of absorbing poten

tial development? 

Another dimension to an intermodal terminal relates 

to the nature of the vehicles themselves: differ

ent transportation systems have distinctly individ-

ual movements and service characteristics. Com-

pare, for a moment, a bicycle with a car, a bus 

with a train. They move in accordance with differ

ent criteria and widely varying functional require~ 

ments. 

The decision, in this instance, is related to the 

fact that the tracks are fixed--their locations 

will not change--and that a bus and a car are more 

flexible. Both can be moved to meet the prerequi

site location of a train station. The question to 

be discussed is whether or not the train location 

is also best suited for a major bus depot and/or a 

parking facility larger than_ required to meet the 

needs of the train itself. 

Both AATA and the intercity bus lines have ex

pressed strong interest in continuing to have a 

downtown location. A relocation of their primary 

terminal facilities to any of the five potential 

train station locations is, in effect, a move out 

-of downtown Ann Arbor. One must ask, "Would their 

positions of service to the community be viewed as 

enhanced or diminished by such a move?" 

In the context of Ann Arbor's situation, the deci

sion must be reached as to the relation of a train 

station to the notion of an intermodal transporta

tion terminal. Is the intermodal relationship to 
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be physical (proximity) or functional (tied togeth
er by operational nethods such as schedule coordi

nation), or both. It is possible for the transpor

tation types to be physically apart if they can .be 

functionally together. 

THE.ISSUE OF SCALE: IS THE STATION AN AREA OR CITY FACILITY? 

One view of the distant future is that, while still 

retaining individuality, the cities of Ann Arbor 

and Ypsilanti could be developnentally joined, in 

effect, producing one urban area (although governed 

and guided by different political units). Con-

sistent with the view of oneness is the evolution 

of a single, najor train station facility centrally 

located as defined by population and enployment 

generators, in relation to both the existing down

town areas. 

Land in the vicinity of the new St. Joseph Hospital 

could develop rather rapidly. In addition to the 

Hospi tal, Washtena~J Conmuni ty College and Eastern 

Hichigan University are najor ehployment centers. 

Living and shopping facilities, already present, 

are predicted to continue expanding. That area is 

also reasonably served with access roads: 1-94, 

US-23, and M-14 all provide vehicular accesss from 

a still yet larger geographic vicinity. 

In short, a reasonable case could be nade to pro-

vide a major 

transportation 

intercity, subregional internodal 

terminal at that location. The site 

is large, and ownership patterns·sinple. Such a 

terninal could be coordinated with shuttle and line 

bus service fron the downtowns; the site is large 

enough to provide park-and-ride facilities. A 
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station of this character would 

eliminate SEMTA train stops at the 

not necessarily 

current station 

locations, but it could be seen as relieving some 

of the growth and expansion pressures and needs at 

the existing station locations. Under this sce

nario, the existing stations would remain solely 

commuter stops. 

As a regional facility, the new station would in

fluence a wider area and provide on-site, coordi

nated development of several transportation types 

with a potential variety of other land uses. As an 

area-wide station, it could be viewed as a location 

where long distance national rail· service r:let .and 

was coordinated with a local feeder or distribution 

system. 

This image as presented is a longer range view. 

The choice to make, the decision to be reached now 

involves location: should an improved Ann Arbor 

facility stress its presence in the "downtown" as 

currently known, or should it be a focus for a 

larger, newly developing urban area which includes 

both the Ann Arbor and Ypsilanti communities. 

Stated another way, how much, if any, influence 

does Ann Arbor wish to share with a larger 

urbanizing region? 

There is a corresponding note on the other side of 

this issue: is a location within the downtown an 

appropriate one to accommodate a subregional facil

ity, i.e. one capable of serving both commuter and 

interstate traffic? 

The question, then, is should the station expand in 

an Ann Arbor dominated, downtown location or, 
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should it grow on an out of town, shared, urban 

area site? 

SPECIFICS OF THE ISSUE 'ro EXPAND THE EXISTING OR TO BUILD NEW: 

In either instance, the decisions reached in the 

now are temporally linked to those that will come. 

One reason for the current problem is that the 

changes in time- have occurred beyond the existing 

site's capacity to absorb that growth. Sites with 

limited longer range flexibility are corresponding

ly less appropriate than those with flexibility 

sufficient to lead to several _ possible futures. 

Both the Medical Center and Dixboro Road sites 

could be viewed as physically limited, though when 

contemplating a somewhat minor SEMTA facility 

alone, the Dixboro Road site could be an acceptable 

one considering its dimensional location between 

Ann Arbor and Ypsilanti. 

If the area and influence decision is on the side 

of an Ann Arbor location, either or both North Main 

and Depot Street sites are worthy of an additional 

or second phase of investigation. The taking of 

parkland at the ~1edical Center site is a najor neg

a ti ve factor for many reasons, not the least of 

which is pass ibly rendering the proj ect inel ig ible 

for federal funds. It is also important to keep in 

mind that while _ the Depot Street site as defined 

herein could involve immediately adjacent expansion 

of the existing station, it is also true that a 

conpletely new and separate future facility could 

be provided on a not so imnediately but still adja

cent site (for instance, on the electric or gas 

company properties). 
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The tluer Corporation has special. feelings for the 

Michigan Central Railroad Depot. Because of this, 

it is not available for purchase and reuse solely 

as a passenger train station. However, it is more 

than likely that the Gandy Dancer would be able, in 

the event of a new and separate train station, to 

use the entire existing building complex as part of 

the restaurant's facilities. 

As part of the next phase of the train station 

study, it should be possible to formulate many con

s idered physical alternatives for the development 

of either the North Main 6r the Depot Street sites. 

In one way or another, the alternatives would com

bine the various factors, both existing and poten

tial,that have been reviewed within the body of 

this report. 

What follows are limited suggestions of physical 

solutions that are intended to illustrate a poten

t ial, and not to docur.1ent specif ic designs. To 

make literal design decisions now, without the 

benefit of pointed investigation into and consid

eration of such factors as land availability, 

existing use displacement, ease of development, 

cost paraneters, etc., would be premature. For 

discussion purposes then, cons ider the following 

opportunities: 

For the North Main location: (1) a station and re-

lated facilities could be built on the land between 

North Main Street and the tracks, with access into 

parking lots at several points along Main Street; 

(2) a new station could be built east of the 

tracks, with both a river and track orientation, 

and where access would be by means of a new bridge 
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froI:\I~ain Street crossing over the tracks; (3) the 

stat ion could be built spanning the tracks, and 

access to parking would be both froI:\ Main Street 

and the Old vlhi tI:\ore Lake Road Bridge to parking 

lots on both sides of the tracks. All day or long 

term car storage could then be separated from "kiss 

and riden/short tine passenger drop-off parking. 

Any of these scenarios 

AMTRAK/SEM~A facility. 

maintenance yard could 

either site. 

could describe a conbined 

A modest SEM~A storage and 

also be accomnodated on 

For the extended Depot Street location: (1) a 

station and related facilities could be built on 

Depot Street west of the Broadway Bridge, with 

parking housed in low level parking structure (s) ; 

(2) a new station could be built on the !1ichigan 

Consolidated Gas Company's parcel 

c iently large so as to accomnodate 

additional or second station--for 

SE~1TA--could be built. along with 

which is 

parking; 

the sole 

corlrluter 

suffi-

(3 ) an 

use of 

parking 

on the north side of the tracks, retaining dnd 

expanding the 

average daily 

existing 

number of 

traffic; (4) and so on. 

station to handle the 

long distance passenger 

An as yet not directly cOI:\I:\ented upon fact is that 

both of these sites lie along the Huron River. A 

railroad station is, for all intents and purposes, 

a public fi·cility. And, while train transportation 

and recreation facilities are very different crea

tures, the next in-depth study of the location 

selected by cOr1nuni ty consensus should include a 

look at the Ivays the planning and build ing of a new 

and/or expanded station can facilitate developI:\ent 
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of additional public park land along the Huron 

Ri ver. Th is is a special opportunity and should 

not be overlooked. 

SUllMARY FOR DECISION r,lAKING: 

Narrowing in on a general location for further 

study involves an information-sorting, decision

making hierarchy, 'and al though sone of the answers 

to the issue questions raised in this section will 

precede others, it will be useful to, at first, 

consider them concurrently. The intent should be 

to determine a coherent pattern of relationships 

between the factors involved. 

The data base for the location decision (Illustra

tion No. 19) comes primarily from SECTION II, 

FINDINGS: THE EXISTING CONDITIONS; the progran for 

future change as seen by those responsible for 

train services; and a comparison of the alternate 

locations. Individual reactions to, and public 

discussion of, the data will be' both subjective-

the creative, knowing, sixth sense of intuition-

and objective--the ordering of individual bits of 

information into a hierarchial listing of facts 

that are most important to respect and cannot be 

negated, those that can be compromised with little 

adverse effect, and those that are insignificant, 

and therefore expendable. 

This thoughtfulness, a planning/design decision 

making process, will convert facts into ideas, and 

with subsequent phases, ideas into the real i ty of 

improved rail passenger facilities. For now, ideas 

should be applied to the location issues and ques-

tions: rail traffic's relationship to other modes 
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of transportation; the relationship between an Ann 

Arbor location and train service to a larger re

gional setting; the relationship between site and 

progran; and the land's ability to accommodate 

change with time, or future flexibility_ 
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SECTION IV 
THE NEXT STEPS 

There are many next steps, for the selection of a 

location is only the beginning. It is the initia

t ion of the effort to plan for, design, and build 

inproved rail passenger facilities. All efforts 

will prove to be most satisfactory if both a plan

ning design process and a subsequent evaluation 

process can be lasting tasks, allowed to continue 

into the future. 

For the present, work should .proceed on two sepa

rate but very related fronts. 

COORDINATED PROGRESS WITH ImOT/UPTRAN AND. AMTRAK: 

The location decision should be quickly conveyed to 

the State. The City, the State, AMTRAK, and SEMTA 

(although SEMTA's involvement is five years away) 

should meet as often as necessary to confirm a work 

progran and tinetable. In addition, the ci ty will 

need to cOnsider, possibly together with l:lDOT/ 

UPTRAN, what its role shculd be as the project con

tinues. There are two clear options. 

The first: Ann Arbor will assume the prinary lead

ership role and- be directly responsible. for the 

planning, designing, and build ing of new facil i

ties. They, in turn, would be owned by the City. 

As landlord, space would be leased to the others 

involved. The second: Ann Arbor would assist in 

the planning and design of improvements, and 

through standard procedures associated with issu

ance of building permits, approve of what is to be 

constructed. AMTRAK as owner would be responsible 
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ILLUSTRATION 20 

Next Steps The Design PJ;'ocess Continues ..... 



for building the new facilities. As landlord, they 

would lease space to others as needed; 

The State is able to participate in either case 

with both advice and funding, and in other ways as 

possible related to improving facilities. Recog

nizing the current deficiencies, MDOT/UPTRAN is 

most anxious to assist. In a situation like this 

where ownership, and, therefore; priPlary responsi

bil i ty for progress, can vary, the State is the 

constant. And, as of this writing, they have not 

expressed preference for either scenario. 

To help in the decis ion of which role to pursue, 

investigations can be Conducted of other facilities 

within the state, as both types exist. City owned 

terminals can be found in Durand and KalaMazoo, and 

on-line in Battle Creek. AW:'RAK owned facilities 

are located in Detroit, Lansing and Dea.rborn. The 

State has participated with partial funding of im

provements for all of these. 

A MASTER PLAN AND IMPLEMENTATION OF H1PROVEI1ENTS: 

Regardless of which role the City prefers, addi

tional design and feasibility studies will need to 

occur. Several steps must take place between loca

tion selection and ribbon cutting ceremonies. 

What is built today relates both to the past and 

the future. To build today, design nust anticipate 

a future, for by design, we can acconplish any 

reasonable, considered set of objectives. A loca-

tion decision is also the first step in the goal of 

achieving a plan to guide, if not control, growth 

and change (Illustration No. 20). To develop a 
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CONCLUSION: 

useful, effective plan, consideration must be given 

to both policy planning--broad goals, specific 

rules, operational procedures--and to physical 

planning--people, progran and relationships, site 

characteristics, the design of forms. Such plans 

are often called master plans. 

A master plan is the articulation of a coherent 

pattern of relationships. It is both the combina

tion and sunmation of the various factors and 

influences involved: a set of planning and design 

principles; the program for human use; the site's 

qualities, opportunities and constraints; the 

evolving policies and practices of those involved; 

the public's attitudes and expectations; the nature 

of physical forn; economic pressures; and, common 

custom and uncommon innovation. It is from a 

master plan, a document with respect for the pres

ent and the future, that the first phase of facili

ties improvements can be derived with confidence. 

It is appropriate to continue with both the above 

activities along with a thorough investigation of 

both the funding sources and the application guide

lines (procedures and requirements) of the various 

funding agencies. The timing of planning and de

sign decisions with that of applying for external 

funds is often critical. 

Timing is also important given the nature of the 

current situation. The use of trailers as an an

swer to the question of how to provide protected 

all-weather wai ting space (the state's first 

priori ty) is a short and not a long term solution. 
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Nor is there any easy answer to parking concerns. 

In doing its part, AATA is currently investigating 

the potential for both shuttle and circulator route 

service to the Depot. "lhile helpful, these are 

inadequate by thenselves. 

Developing 

design and 

a naster plan, conducting preli!'linary 

feasibility studies, coordinating the 

search and application for external funding, pre

paring the design and construction documents, and 

actually building the facility, will take time. 

Overlapping several parts of this process will help 

to hasten the process of instituting change. 

By making the decision as to which location to pur

sue further, we reach closure on this phase of the 

effort to inprove Ann Arbor's rail passenger facil-

ities. It is the answer to the earlier stated 

question, "Should we remain in the general location 

of the Depot or should it (the station) be !'loved 

elsewhere?" Then, guided by the City, a coord i-

nated effort between the appropriate agencies and 

authorities involved in the project could continue 

in earnest, the goal being the construction of 

inproved facilities. 
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APPENDIX A: Letter fron Vi. Barwis, ~lanager, MDOT/UPTRAN, to 
Hayor Louis D. Belcher, Dated April 17, 19.79 



.) 

• STATE OF MICHIGAN • 
{~ 

~ 
WILLIAM G. MILLIKEN, GOVERNOR 

DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION 

TRANSPORTATION BUIL.DING. 425 WEST OTTAWA PHONE 517 .. 373.2090 

POST ~FFICE BOX 30050. LANSING. MICHIGAN 

Honoroble Louis D. Belcher 
Mayor, City of Ann Arbor 
100 North Fifth Avenue 
P.O. Box 8647 
Ann Arbor, Michigan 48107 

Dear Mayor 8elcher: 

JOHN P. WOODFOMD. DIRECTOR 

April 17, 1979 

48909 

You may be aware thot we have encountered serious problems recently in 
attempting to expand the Amtrak Ann Arbor station. 

In the way of background, Ann Arbor has suffered from inadequate station and . 
parking facilities since 1975 when Amtrak assumed operation of the Detroit-Ann 
Arbor commuter train. A 75 cor parking lot was constructed in late 1975 for more 
than $120,000, but additional space is still needed to handle the passengers. We 
also programmed $100,000 to expand th'El' Amtrak :waiting room, but have been 
prevented from doing so by the C. A. Muer Corporation who insists on additional 
parking as part of the lease to expand on its property. Attempts have been made to 
provide 30 spaces east of the restaurant, but city ordinances require expensive 
curbing and shrubbery that cannot be economically justified for 30 spaces. Our 
only alternative is to restore the waiting room to its original size befc,re next 
winter so the passengers will have a warm place to wait during cold weather. 
However, this does not resolve the problem of inadequate waiting room and parking 
space during heavy travel periods. 

Hence, we are approaching you for some guidance and assistance. Ann Arbor is the 
second heaviest Amtrak station in Michigan and deserves adequate station and 
parking facilities. In addition, SEMT A plans to expand commuter service in the 
Ann Arbor-Detroit corridor in the next five years. We would like to budget future 
state funds for this location, but are in need of space for a building accommodating 
100 passengers and parking for 200 cars. Recognizing thot the majority of Amtrak 
passengers using Ann Arbor station are commuters having automobiles available 
and University of Michigan students having no automobiles, we would appreciate q 
your recommendation of an optimum station site. ~ecifically, should we remairijrJ . ( 
,the gener9LJ~.Q.tioo..o.f.tl:!s-e.xi.s:tlng...~oJ..9J'_~w.dJi.b.e.mo..v.~d,.cls_<;),w.b.?r~h 
-_:..---. . ·.-:::~-:·-l·-"··» 

I would be happy to meet with you to discuss this matter further. : : /'. 

, .',., .~ ") 

William Barwis, Manager .. ' r :.-: ... ;'" -::', , 
Rail Passenger Operations SeG;!ion.··' ;Y8CR_< 

. -..... . . .. /::' ....... .: 



APPENDIX B: Benorandul'l to the File, June 14, 1979, Re: June 13, 
1979 Meeting to Discuss AMTRAK Passenger Facilities 



MEMORANDUM 

TO: File 

Martin Overhiser, Planning .Director '~YSt~) 
June 14, 1979 

FROM: 

SUBJECT: AMTRAK Passenger Facilities 

On June 6, 1979, I met with William Barwis and Glenn Rigdon of the Rail Pas
senger Operations Section of the Michigan Department of Highways and Transpor
tation (517~373-2953) and Ted Craig, District Supervisor from AMTRAK (501 East 
Michigan, Jackson, Michigan 517-784-6466 ~ Runnells Office 313-226-3399). 

We first discussed the content of Mr. Barwis' April 17 letter and Mayor Bel
cher's May 31 letter. It was recognized very soon in the meeting that any 
permanent type improvements that are made to the passenger waiting facility 
and parking facilities would take two or three years to accomplish. We, 
therefore, first discussed alternative ways of providing temporary waiting 
facilities for the next one or two winters, while a permanent facility is be-
ing planned and built. . 

We talked to Bob Pierce of the Ann Arbor Public Schools about the possibility 
of obtaining two portable classroom structures to be relocated on or near the 
existing AMTRAK station in order to provide heated, enclosed waiting sp&ce for 
passengers. Pierce suggested that the City could write a letter to Ralph La 
Jeunesse or Superintendent Harry Howard to request these structures. They are 
either 20 feet by 40 feet or 24 feet by 40 feet in two sections, and most are 
10 to 14 years old. They have electric heat in them, and,might cost $5,000 to 
$7,000 each to purchase and relocate to the site. Other options will be 
considered by the State and AMTRAK. 

In Grand Rapids an intermodal facility is being planned and may be similar to 
something Ann Arbor might want to consider. They also suggested that we may 
want to contact Lansing, Jackson, Battle Creek, and Kalamazoo to determine 
what they have been doing with regard to improving AMTRAK passenger facili
ties. 

The sequence of actions that should follow are listed below: 

1. State and AMTRAK should provide enlarged temporary waiting space for pas
sengers by November of this year. 

2. City should determine the preferred location for improved permanent facil
ities. This process should include staff work, review by Planning Commis
sion and the public, and then consideration by City Council. 

3. Michigan Department of Highways and Transportation, Rail Passenger Opera
tions Section, "ould then program funding for improved facilities in Ann 
Arbor and contact AMTRAK officially to solicit their participation and re
quest that they begin acquisition and design of the facility. AMTRAK 
would then purchase and/or lease the facility. The actual funding partic
ipation is not definite at this time and may depend upon the facility and 
location that is selected. City financial participation in this project 
may be very little or none. 
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Conclusion: I should contact othkr agencies that can assist in identifying 
possible locations and evaluation I criteria for determining which is the best 
location for improved faciltties.1

1 
The Mayor and/or Administrator should con

tact Superintendent Howard about the possibility of obtaining at least two 
portable classroom structures froF t.he Schools to use as temporary waiting 
facilities for passengers. After Ithiscontact, AMTRAK officials and/or State 
officials should officially contact the School Superintendent to negotiate the 
purchase or loan of the classroom buildings. 

I 

MWO/eam/m 
6/14/79 

. I 



APPENDIX C: AllTRAK Standard Design for Station Facilities 
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Standardized Station Designed ________ _ l To Facilitate Future Expansion 1 
Just as the corporate logo has be

come the familiar symbol for 
Amtrak, train stations being . con
structed throughout the country in 
the future will be similarly recog
nizable and familiar to rail pas
sengers. 

Amtrak will feature standard 
station designs that can be adapted to 
the passenger levels and community 
requirements of any locale. Passenger 
stations built by Amtrak will be 
similar in appearance from city to 
city. 

The new stations will save Amtrak 
a considerable amount of money in 
design costs because one of the three 
basic designs will apply to any new 
station. This will reduce the time re
quired to provide a community with 
a station once a decision has been 
made to build one there. 

Most importantly, the many 
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:::::::-=== FUTURE EXPANSION 

unique features of the basic designs 
for the different size stations will 
allow Amtrak to build a station today 
that can be enlarged in the future as 
train travel increases. 

The idea for the design program 
came from Amtrak President Paul 
Reistrup last spring when he called a 
meeting of various department heads 
to request they begin establishing 
standards for their new facilities that 
would make Amtrak more familiar to 
the public. 

As an example, he wanted the 
public to see familiar-looking station 
facilities instead of a different look
ing building in every community. In 
response to his request, the 
departments went to work and the 
facilities engineering group soon 
came up with its standard station de
sign. 

Bob Ovelman, manager of archi-

BAGGAGE ROON 

MEN 

SCALE~FEET o 5 10 

AMTRAK STATION MODEL 50S 

tectural design, worked with Larry 
Dodd, architectural assistant, OVel 
several months studying past designs 
and developing criteria for the new 
standardized station. . 

A number of factors had to be 
taken into consideration. Their design 
had to allow for stations of varyin~ 
sizes that could handle anywhere 
from as few as 50 passengers to 
several hundred. It had to be attrac· 
tive enough to appeal to the public 
and the neighboring communities. 11 
also had to communicate the idea thaI 
Amtrak is a forward-looking, pro· 
gressive transportation company. 

Reistrup has insisted that Amtra!< 
be a good neighbor wherever it do~ 
business and that the stations be weU 
received by the communities in whict 
they are built. 

A prime factor in the standard de· 
sign is the flexibility of the statier 
concept, takirJg into account fULUn 
growth to create a station that car 
expand as business increases. Th. 
standard design provides' three dif 
ferent size stations; one to handh 
between 50 and 150 passengers, , 
second to accommodate 150 to 3()( 
passengers, and the largest to handl. 
over 300 people. 

The basic stations were so designee 
that the building ends can be removec 
and interiors expanded without in 
terference with station operation: 
during the expansion period. Th, 
difficulties Amtrak has faced it 
expanding the Cincinnati station, fo 
example, have highlighted the impor 
tance of such flexibility. 

AMTRAK NEWS 

~l _____________________________________ . __________________ __" 
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APPENDIX D: MDO~ Financial Assistance Grants, 1980-81 Public 
Transportation Progran, Annual Application Inforl'la
tion Instructions 



STATE OF MICHIGAN 

.~ .. 
~~ . 

WILLIAM G. MILLIKEN,GOVERNOR 

DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION 

TRANS~RTATION BU'L.CING, 425 WEST OTTAWA . PHONE 517-373-2090 

POST OFFiCe: BOX 30050, LANSING. MICHIGAN 48909' 

JOHN P. WOODFORD, DIRECTOR 

. May I, 1979 

TO PROSPECTIVE APPLICANTS: 

The State makes. financial assistance grants to eligible intercity carriers and 
eligible governmental agencies and authorities for the improvement of public 
transportation in Michigan. Information regarding grants for intercity public 
transportation projects and how to apply for such Q ,grant is provided in the 
attached guidelines. . 

Sincerely, 

.. ,.,,::.-

J. J. Rudnick, Administrator 
Intercity Passenger Services Division 

. , 
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1980-8 I Public jrransportation Program 
Annual Applicatiop Information Instructions 

I 
I 
I 
: 
I . , 
I , 

I. INTERCITY BUS CArT AL EQUIPMENT PROGRAM 

II. INTERCITY BUS OPERA TING ASSISTANCE PROGRAM 

III. INTERCITY PASSENGER ~ERMINAL FACILITIES PROGRAM 

Hannes Meyers, Jr. 
Chairman 

Carl V. Pellonpaa 
Vice Chairman 

Bureau of Urban and Public Transportation 

I 
State Transpdrtation Commission 

W~t~ E.lviVI~ Ro ..... D. Y~"9 
William cl Marshall Lawrence C. Patrick, Jr. 

I 

I 
0', ,Jrector 

John 1. Woodford 

! 

May I, 1979 



III. INTERCITY PASSENGER TERMINAL FACILITIES PROGRAM SUMMARY 

In 1980-81 funds are available to develop intercity terminal facilities and 
improvements designed to provide better services to intercity rail and bus 
passengers and to integrate where possible, all available public transportation 
services. 

The operation of such facilities is unique in that such terminals are presently 
managed by private individuals as agents, private transportation companies 
and/or transportation authorities or other entities. We will, therefore, direct 
the operation of· any such facilities to the benefit of total public 
transportation with priorities to the intercity transportation industry, with no 
applicant restrictions. Each application will be reviewed on its own merit and 
considerations to populatian served,. availability of intercity service modes 
and/or companies, unusual market contributors, i.e., universities, military 
bases, etc., and other such effects will be considered. 

Final contracts will require service to all existing transportation service 
companies in the area where feasible or other contributions. 

Funding is available for intermodal terminals and single mode terminals. 
Where an intercity transportation interface is possible, every effort will be 
made to develop a combined or intermodal terminal before any consideration 
is given to a single mode facility. 

Terminal facilities designed to serve only one intercity mode; i.e., bus or 
train will require applicants to financially participate in capital improve
ments. Such participation can range from provision of site for construction 
or renovation to actual capital expenditure share. Operating responsibility 
wi" be determined prior to approval of 1980-81 applications. Intermodal 
facility development will also require local participation such as management 
of the facility, under State guidelines, where feasible or other contributions. 

Terminal operating costs will not be provided at intermodal facilities. Such 
terminal operating costs will be considered, however, in single mode 
terminals where rental of space in the terminal or fees to be charged to the 
users are not sufficient to cover terminal operating expenses. 

Funding will be predicated on the amount of public transportation services in 
the community or area, particularly where one mode of public transportation 
service will utilize the facility. In those cases, a minimum of three round trip 
schedules per day would be necessary for the facility to be considered for 
state funding. 

Application Procedures for Intercity Passenger Terminal Facilities 

Where no existing terminal facility is available, a site should be located 
available to the largest community area possible. If necessary to construct a 
building, a cost estimate providing a realistic evaluation of the project should 
be included in your application. If an existing building is located which can 
effectively be converted or utilized as an intercity terminal, a cost estimate 
which can give a realistic barometer as to final project cost should be 
submitted with the application. 

12 
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I dd·t· t· hI· t· .. t .1 I d· n a I Ion e app Ica IOn mus mc;: u e: . I 
A. Gront application title poge~see EXHIBIT I). 
.. I· . . . 

B. Resolution of intent to partipipate in the 1980-81 public transportation 
progrom, which specifies frat the governing entity requests state 
financial assistance and eli£jibility determination by the Commission, 
under the provisions of Sedtion I Od of the Act; names an official to 
serve as official representa~~ve of the governing entity. on transporta
tion matters and authorizes rrhe official representative to provide such 
information as· deemed nebessary by the Commission. A sample 
resolution is given in EXHIBIt II. . . 

C. . Documentation to establish e!ligibi Iityas specified in EXHIBIT III. 

D. Description of efforts mad~ to address the needs and problems of 
transportation disadvantaged citizens (see EXHIBIT IV). 

1 R 



EXHIBIT I 

1980-81 
PUBLIC TRANSPORT A TlON GRANT APPLICATION 

(Attach as Title Page on your Application) 

I. . NAME OF INTERCITY CARRIER OR RESPONSIBLE AGENCY 

2. NAME OF OFFICIAL REPRESENTATIVE TITLE TELEPHONE NUMBER 

3. ADDRESS CITY. ZIP CODE 

4. SUMMARY OF PROGRAM REQUEST: (Below please identify briefly under each 

INTERCITY BUS TRANSPORTATION 

Program Category a summary of the 
projects(s) for which you are requesting 
1980-81 State aid and the total state 
dollars requested.) 

PROGRAMS TOTAL FEDERAL LOCAL STATE 

I. Intercity Bus Capital Equipment 
Program 

II. IntercityBus Operating 
. Assistance Program 

A. Service Development 

B. Fare Reduction 

. III. Intercity Passenger Terminal 
F acilities·Program 

Signed by ______ ----

Date, ____________ Title. ___________ _ 



I 
EX~IBIT II 

I 
SAMPLE RESOLUTION* I . 

ST A TE APPROVED RESOLUTlbN· OF INTENT TO APPLY FOR 
FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE UNDER ACT NO. 51 OF THE PUBLIC ACTS OF 1951 

I 
WHEREAS, pursuant to Michigan State Transportation Commission guidelines it is 
necessary for . to make known by 
formol resolution its intent to improve pwblic tronsportation service and, therefore, 
apply for a state financial grant under Ptl·ovisions of Act No. 51 of the Public Acts 
of 1951, and 

WHEREAS, it is necessary· for the 1 to 
appoint a Transportation Coordinator to~serve as the official liaison between th.e 

and the Michigan State Transportation 
Commission on public transportation mat ers; and· . 

WHEREAS, it is necessary for the I to 
provide such information as deemed neciessary by the State to make -an official 
determination of eligibility for funds unf!er .. t.he provisions of Sections IOd and IOe 
of Act No. 51 of the Public Acts of 1951; and . 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVEDt at this does 
hereby make its intentions known to ap~ly for a state financiol grant under the 
provisions of Sections IOd and IOe of Act No. 51 of the Public Acts of 1951; and 

HEREBY, appoints -,---:--:----:-:---1---' as the Transportation Coordinator 
to act as official liaison between the _-+ _______ --' _______ _ 
and the State; and I 
HEREBY directs and orders the Trankportation Coordinator to provide such 
information as deemed necessary by the 1ichigan State Transportation Commission 
to make an official determination of eliHibility for funds under the. provisions of 
Act No. 51 of the Public Acts of 1951 for Ifiscal years .. • 

I, , I of 
the 'Ihaving custody of the records and 
proceedings of the . do 
hereby ce. rtify that I have cOrhpa.red the a~tached copy of resolution adopted by the 
__ :-:7~~~-='"'"'£,;-:--=:;-:7-:::' at the meetir,g of 19 . , with the 
original now on file and of record in the 9ffice,_ and that such is a true and correct 
transcript therefrom and of the whole thereof. . . 

*NOTE: 

I . .. . 
! 

IN TESTIMONY WHEREOF,· I have 
hereunto set my hand and affixed seal 
of said . ,this 

I 
day of 

A.D. 19 • 

Only one resolution of intent is leqUired from an applicant for the fiscal 
period 1980-81. If more than onJ application is submitted, the same one 
resolution will be considered a parr of all applications received. . 

I 



EXHIBIT III 

Eligibility Reguirements for Public Agencies 

Each public agency defined according toSe.ction IO~ (3) of Act No. 51. as an 
eligible authority or eligible governmental agency shall submit the following: 

I. 

2. 

3. 

4. 

A certified resolution by the county, city or village establishing the 
authority. 

The bylaws and articles of incorporation of the authority or agency 
requesting eligibi,lity which indicates its specific duties, functions and 
powers. 

A certified copy of the city or village charter permitting eligible 
governmental agencies to provide public transportation services. 

Documentation which shows the applicant is legally furnishing public 
transportation services or will be furnishing services during FY 1981. 

Agencies and authorities which have previously submitted items 1-4 to the Bureau 
are to notify the Bureau of any changes in this information as port ot the 1981 
submittal. 

Agencies established after January 3, 1973 and located within the area of legal 
responsibility of an eligible authority must in addition to the preceding, submit a 
resolution from the eligible authority indicating that approval has been granted to 
make direct application for state financial assistance, therefore appl icants within 
the jurisdiction of the Bay County Metropolitan Transportation Authority or the 
Southeastern Michigan Transportation Authority are advised that in order to submit 
an application to the Bureau, the specific prior approval of the Authority is 
required. To expedite this process it is recommended that your 1980~81 public 
transportation program application be forwarded directly to these Authorities. 
When the Authority endorses the application, it will forward the endorsement and 
application to the Bureau. 



, 

I 
EXt1IBIT IV 

I 
Services for Transportation Disadvantaged Citizens 

I 
Applicants fat state financial assistancei are to address the transportation needs of 
handicappers, elderly persons and theecfnomically disadvantaged .. 

I. Describe projects,activitiesl services and plans that are part of this 
application that address tfie transportation' needs of handicappers, 
elderly persons and. the econdmically disadvantaged. 

Describe the status ofpro~ects, activities,' services and plans that 
address the transportation npeds of handicappers,elderly persons .and 
the economically disi:Jdvanta!!jed that were applied for or begun prior to 

2. 

this application. .' I . 
Copies of materials submitted to the ft\ichigan Department of Transportation or 
U.S. Department ·of Transportation may be submitted oS response to these questions 
if they are current and complete. 

EB:911 kp/kg 
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DESIGNATEd TO REVIEW 1980-81 
PUBLIC TRANSPORT A TION APPLICATIONS 

I 
egion I Region 
_ SOUTHEAST MICHIGAN COUNCIL OF ·8 - WEST MICHIGAN REGIONAL PLANNING 

GOVERNMENTS I COMMISSION 
8th Floor Book Building 1 1204 Peoples' Building 
1249 Washington Blvd. i 60 Monroe at Ionia . 
Detroit, Michigan 48226 i Grand Rapids, Michigan 49502 
(313) 961-4266 i (616) 454-9375 
Executive Director: Michael M. Glusac I Executiv.e Director: Rob.ert L. Stockman 
Chairperson: David Shepherd Chairperson: Harold Dekker 

- REGION 2 PLANNING COMMISSION I 9 - NORTHEAST MICHIGAN REGIONAL PLANNING 
Jackson Co. Tower Building & DEVELOPMENT COMMISSION 
120 West Michigan Avenue Old Hospital Building 
Jackson, Michigan 49201 121 Shipp Street, Box 457 
(517) 787-3800 Ext. 256 Gaylord, Michigan. 49735 
Executive Dir.: Charles R. Mancherian (517) 732-3551/3552 

. Chairperson: Michael Lutz Executive Director: Rodney Parker 
President: Merritt Clark 

- SOUTHCENTRAL MICHIGAN PLANNING AND 
DEVELOPMENT COUNCIL OF REGION III 
Connors Hall 
Nazareth College 
Nazareth, Michigan 49074 
(616) 343-1678/1679 
Executive Director: Robert L. Hegel 
Chairperson: T. Edward McPharlin 

- SOUTHWESTERN MICHIGAN REG!ONAL 
PLANNING COMMISS!ON 
2907 Division Street 
St. Joseph, Michigan 49085 
(616) 983-1529 
Executive Director: Thomas Byers 
Chairperson: Walter H. Stickels 

- GLS REGION V PLANNING AND DEVELOPME 
COMMISSION 
100 Phoenix Building 
80 I S. Saginaw 
Flint, Michigan 48502 
(313) 766-8865 
Executive Director: . Thomas H. Haga 
Chairperson: Ray Flavin 

- TRI-COUNTY REGIONAL PLANNING 
COMMISSION 
2722 East Michigan Avenue - P.O. Box 2066 
LanSing, Michigan 48912 
(517) 487-9424 
Executive Director: Herbert D. Maier 
Chairperson: Milford Moore· 

- EAST CENTRAL MICHIGAN PLANNING AND 
DEVELOPMENT REGIONAL COMMISSION 
1003 Woodside 
Essexville, Michigan 48732 
(517) 752-0 I 00 
Executive Director: David W. Gay 
Chairperson: Milan Plavsic 

IO-NORTHWEST MICHIGAN REGIONAL PLANNING 
AND DEVELOPMENT COMMISSION 
2334 Aero Park Court 
Traverse City, Michigan 49684 
(616)946-5922 
Acting Executive Director: Richard Beagle 
Chairperson: Chester Clocheski 

II-EASTERN UPPER PENINSULA REGIONAL 
PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT COMMISSION 
P.O. Box 478 
Sault Ste. Marie, Michigan 49783 
(906) 635-1581 
Executive Director: John W. Campbell 
Chairperson: Harold L. Dettman 

12-CENTRAL UPPER PENINSULA PLANNING AND 
DEVELOPMENT REGIONAL COMMISSION 
2415 - 14th Avenue, South 
Escanaba, Michigan 49829 
(906) 786~9234/9236 
Executive Director: Greg Main 

_ Chairperson: Ms. Hope Y. Tropp 

13-WESTERN UPPER PENINSULA PLANNING AND 
- DEVELOPMENT REGIONAL COMMISSION 

P.O. Box 365 
Houghton, Michigan 49931 
(906) 482-7205 
Executive Director: F.J. Cole 
Chairperson: Gerald J. Caspary 

14-WEST MICHIGAN SHORELINE REGIONAL 
DEVELOPMENT COMMISSION 
The Torrent House 
315 W. Webster Avenue 
Muskegon, Michigan 49440 
(616) 722-7878 
Executive Director: James L. Arnold 

.Chairperson: William L. Kennedy 



APPENDIX E: SumMary of Alternate Location Individual Parcel Size 
and Ownership 



· SUlIMARY OF PARCEL SIZE AND OWNERSHIP: 

Parcel Size 
NUMber . 'Acres OWNER 

NORTH ~IAIN STREET, #1 

1. 0.85 Hichigan State Highway Conmission 

2. 2.88 Whittaker & Gooding 
5800 Cherry Road, Ypsilanti 

3. 2.61 C & J Investment Company 
326 Terminal,S.W., Grand Rapids 

4. 1.06* Charles Baird 
1354 North 11ain Street, Ann Arbor 

5. 0.86* J. Cushing & J. Newton 
1352 North Main street, Ann Arbor 

6. 1.15 O'Neal Construction 
1340 North nain street, Ann Arbor 

7. 3.29 Lansky Brothers 
1100 North ~lain Street, Ann Arbor 

8. 25.50 P. Green (Trustee) 
1050 Wall Street, Apt. 2D, Ann Arbor 

9. 1.93 J. Beaunont 
5040 Sc io Church Road, Ann Arbor 

10. 6.00 H. Hawkin 
P.O. Box 602, Ann Arbor 

11. 0.85 C. & S. Newman 
Huron Valley National Bank, Ann Arbor 

,~ 

12. 2.44 P. Lansky & Sons 
1212 North ~lain Street, Ann Arbor 

13 • 0.29 Penn Central 
2201 Oliver Building, Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania 

DEPOT STREET, #2 

14. 0.77 F. & E. Arnet 
4495 Jackson Road, Ann Arbor 
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